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1. Introduction/Background
1.1
In July 2015, the government announced a rolling programme of around 40 local area reviews, to be completed by March 2017, covering all general further education (FE) and sixth-form colleges in England. The reviews are designed to ensure that colleges are financially stable into the longer-term, that they are run efficiently, and are well-positioned to meet the present and future needs of individual students and the demands of employers. 

1.2
Eleven colleges located across East and West Sussex took part in the Sussex review. The College of Richard Collyer at Horsham, although located in West Sussex, participated in the Surrey area review, principally because its learner catchment and collaborative links focused largely on Surrey rather than Sussex.

1.3 
The steering group met on 6 occasions between October 2015 and May 2016, and additional, informal meetings also took place to consider and develop options in greater detail. Membership of the steering group comprised: each college’s chair of governors and principal; representatives from Coast to Capital Local Enterprise Partnership and the South East Local Enterprise Partnership; the 3 Local Authorities (East Sussex County Council, West Sussex County Council and Brighton and Hove City Council); the Regional Schools Commissioner; and representatives from the former Department for Business Innovation and Skills (BIS), the Skills Funding Agency (SFA), the Education Funding Agency (EFA), and the Department for Education (DfE). The group was chaired by Sir David Collins, the Further Education Commissioner.

2. Sussex Area Review Final Report 
2.1 
The final report was published in November 2016 is available at the following link: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/sussex-further-education-area-review-report
2.2 
Ten recommendations were agreed by the steering group at their meeting in May 2016:

1. A merger between Northbrook College and City College Brighton and Hove, with a focus on the development of apprenticeships and higher level skills to meet local need.
2. Chichester College to remain stand-alone at this point, but to explore the potential for partnership with (an)other college(s).
3. Plumpton College to remain stand-alone, exploring collaboration around land based FE and Higher Education provision and shared services.
4. Sussex Coast College and Sussex Downs College to form a legally binding federation (in September/October 2016) and undertake a feasibility study to explore all models of joint working, including merger.
5. Worthing College to remain stand-alone, but to explore the potential for academisation.
6. Bexhill College to remain a stand-alone sixth-form college.
7. Brighton Hove & Sussex Sixth Form College (BHASVIC) to remain a stand-alone sixth-form college, but to explore academisation.
8. Varndean College to remain a stand-alone sixth-form college.
9. The preferred option for Central Sussex College should be a merger with a strong college, with a suitable partner identified as soon as possible. The financial problems faced by the college need to be addressed by the Government by the end of August 2016.
10. Development of a shared service offer through services in Sussex and Surrey Colleges.

3. Implementation
3.1
The agreed recommendations are being taken forward by the colleges through the normal processes for structural change, including due diligence and consultation as appropriate. Colleges will be making applications for support from the Restructuring Facility to support the implementation of the recommendations from the review. Colleges exploring academy conversion will be subject to the application process and agreement by the Sixth Form College Commissioner and the Regional Schools Commissioner. 

3.2 
Primary responsibility for implementation of the recommendations rests with the colleges themselves. However, each set of area review recommendations will be formally monitored at both national and local levels. Locally, LEPs and Local Authorities have a key role to play in driving changes, and assessing how implementation of recommendations is contributing to local economic performance. In East Sussex, Skills East Sussex provides this oversight and engages with the FE sector to ensure that provision meets the needs of the local economy and our communities. The EFA and SFA, with oversight from the FE Commissioner and Sixth Form College Commissioner, will also be monitoring progress across all areas.

Elizabeth Funge 
Head of Education Improvement
Standards & Learning Effectiveness Service
E: elizabeth.funge@eastsussex.gov.uk
